






















































 
 

_____________________________________ 
Empire State Restaurant & Tavern Association 

 
150 State Street           518-436-8121 
Albany, NY 12207              Fax  518-436-7287 
Web Site  www.esrta.org               E-mail esrta@verizon.net 
Brad Dixon, President             Scott Wexler, Executive Director 

 
 
Hon. Rafael L. Espinal, Jr. 
Chair 
Committee on Consumer Affairs 
New York City Council 
250 Broadway 
New York, New York 10007 
 
 
 
November 13, 2018 
 
 
 
Dear Chairman Espinal: 
 

Thank you for the invitation to attend and testify at the Committee on Consumer 
Affairs’ hearing today. Unfortunately, I will be unable to participate in person since I 
have a previous commitment upstate to conduct a training for on-premises alcohol 
beverage licensees and employees (see attached). While I cannot attend tomorrow’s 
hearing in person, I did want to take the opportunity to offer some brief comments for 
your consideration on behalf of our members.  

 
To begin with, I want to commend you and your fellow Councilmembers for 

raising the critical issue of harassment and proposing several public policy responses for 
discussion. Operators of hospitality establishments cannot be successful unless they’re 
safe spaces and the public should expect no less. For this reason many operators have 
already stepped up and done the right thing – establishing harassment prevention policies, 
participating in sexual harassment prevention & intervention training, and establishing 
“no tolerance” policies – but more needs to be done. 

 
The new sexual harassment prevention laws enacted in New York City and New 

York State are a good first step. They’re bringing awareness of this issue to all employers 
and employees. While it’s early in the implementation process, the requirements of these 
laws hold promise as a means to inform nightlife establishment operators of the 
seriousness of the issue and the importance of intervening to ensure all customers are free 
of harassment while in their establishments. 



 
 

Our members are in the process of drafting or revising sexual harassment 
prevention policies to meet these new requirements. And they’re searching for sexual 
harassment prevention training programs that will help their employees understand the 
problem and gain the tools to address harassment in their establishment. As a result, 
sexual harassment prevention will become the norm in the industry before very long. 

 
It’s against this backdrop that we review this hearing’s agenda. We believe 

Resolution 580 is the right approach. It makes perfect sense to require security guards to 
be trained in harassment intervention techniques. Intervention is already expected of 
security guards in order to protect public safety, but under the new sexual harassment 
prevention laws they’ll need to intervene to prevent sexual harassment. 

 
And we think that it’s helpful to publicly call on the state to update the Security 

Guard Training curriculum so the Division of Criminal Justice Services understands the 
importance of making this change. Given the large percentage of nightlife establishments 
utilizing security guards (whether in-house or contractors) adding this component to the 
security guard curriculum will provide a broad expansion of the protection from 
harassment with less burden and expense than some other possible approaches. 

 
Thank you again for inviting us to participate in tomorrow’s hearing. Please let 

me know if you have any questions or if we can be of any further assistance as you go 
forward. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Scott Wexler 
Executive Director 



Testimony of Paul Seres 
Vice President and Founding Trustee of the New York City Hospitality Alliance 
Owner Operator 
 
Int 1185: In relation to requiring nightlife establishments to post signage informing 
patrons about harassment and to train employees about harassment among patrons. 

 
 
 
My name is Paul Seres and I’m the Vice President and Founding Trustee of the New 
York City Hospitality Alliance.  My apologies for not being able to present this 
testimony in person, but I found out about the hearing on Wednesday, November 7th 
and had prior commitments that I could not change. 
 
In 2007, I was the President of the New York Nightlife Association, the precursor to 
today’s New York City Hospitality Alliance when Lisa Friel, the Chief of the Sex 
Crimes Unit at the Manhattan DA’s office, contacted us to see how we could 
collectively get in front of the sexual assaults that occur when the victim and the 
assailant meet at a licensed establishment.  After Lisa shared with me some very 
shocking data regarding Sexual Violence and how it relates to the nightlife industry 
(80% of all sexual assaults happen when the perpetrator meet or knows the victim 
at a venue, alcohol is the number one date rate drug, etc.), she asked what could we 
do as an industry.  My response was immediate “We need training for our staff so we 
know what we are looking for and what to do if someone needs help.” 
 
I was then asked to join the Manhattan DA’s Sex Crimes Task Force to truly 
understand what was going on and how we could come up with a training program 
for nightlife establishments and their employees where none existed before.  We 
decided to do research to better understand what people thought sexual assault 
was.  In order for us to get a fundamental understanding we also wanted to hear 
from patrons as well.   
 
So we set up 6 focus groups encompassing three different type of venues; high-end 
lounge/nightclub, pub/tavern, and LGBTQ venues and set up focus 2 focus groups 
for each venue, one for the employees of those venues, and one for the patrons of 
those venues.  What we learned was that most people in a nightlife environment 
don’t really think of certain things as sexual assault.  For example, one busboy 
interviewed said that if he saw two people in a dark corner physically involved with 
one another, and one of them gave them a $20 to make sure they weren’t disturbed, 
the thought of sexual assault never entered his mind and he would take the tip and 
look the other way, regardless of what was going on. 
 
In a lot of New York City’s on-premise establishments, sexuality is a big part of what 
is being offered.  So there becomes a fine line between what is acceptable behavior 
and what is a prelude to sexual violence.   
 



Once we collected the data, the Task Force enlisted myself, a victim’s advocate and 
an ADA in the Sex Crimes Unit to come up with the curriculum that we could then go 
out and start training the employees of the New York City establishments.  We 
wanted all three perspectives when dealing with the training, someone from venue 
operations, someone from the victim advocacy perspective, and someone from the 
legal end to insure if any criminality has occurred that it would be handled properly. 
 
We also wanted to make sure that the training would speak to everyone including 
venue ownership, as well as every staff member and ultimately the patrons.  In 
2014, the New York City Alliance Against Sexual Assault applied for and received a 
grant from the New York State Department of Health to help fund further 
development of the curriculum and to help roll it out.  The New York City Alliance 
Against Sexual Assault then partnered with OutSmart, a group of young advocates 
for victims of sexual violence where they took the training curriculum and evolved it 
into what it is today, a training that works on a peer to peer model. 
 
When I found out about this proposed legislation, my first thought was finally, 
someone understands the importance of mandating this type of training for our staff 
members.  However, when I found out the legislation was being introduced without 
consulting those who have been involved in this process I was a bit disappointed.  
Organizations like The Alliance Against Sexual Assault, OutSmart, and the 
Manhattan DA’s Sex Crimes Task Force all could’ve offered their valuable input 
derived from their experiences and knowledge.    
 
This is important legislation, especially since #MeToo movement has brought sexual 
assault and violence to the forefront of our culture, something victims have known 
all too long.  Although the research we conducted is over a decade old, the training 
that came out of it is still relevant today. 
 
New York City Hospitality industry is not just for the 8.6 million resident who call 
New York their home.  It is also for the 58 million visitors that come to our city every 
year.  Any acts of sexual violence would be a mark on the entire industry.   
 
As an advocate for the industry, I have been saying that we need to have more 
training for our staff members.  One only has to look at the antiquated requirements 
for our security guards by New York State Department of State.  The same training 
and the same test our guards have to take are the same that a guard would take if 
they were getting a job at a department store or a construction site as a security 
guard.  Because of alcohol and how alcohol affects people’s judgment, the 
requirements by the state don’t begin to address the issues our guards would face.   
 
We have been advocating for better training for all of our employees, which is why I 
support the ideas behind these new proposed pieces of legislation.  But to not 
include the men and women who have been working on this type of training and 
curriculum would be doing everyone a disservice.   
 



As a venue operator I support the training.  However, as currently drafted I would 
need to give two very similar trainings to workers every year and keep two sets of 
records, which is overly burdensome for our employees as well as for us. It doesn’t 
make sense.  I believe you should amend the newly passed anti-sexual harassment 
training to include patron focused information as well. Ideally, there should be a 
single training that encompasses all the information and meets all city and state 
requirements. 
 
 
 
Paul Seres 
paul@helioshospitality.com 
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